Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, September 14, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



Barry Struski 

E. Kay Spencer
Paula Kibbe

Absent:
Mary Kaminski

Al Spicer


School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_______________________________________________________________________
Barry Struski opened the meeting to the public at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public:   None    
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman addressed the committee.  They welcomed the new faculty to Carver.  Connie reported school started smoothly, teachers are already hard at work.  Kay asked about the initiative to meet in small group sessions with school administration and teachers.  She asked if EAPC could expedite the group of people/process for meetings. Mike Riordan said he accepted responsibility that there was a little miscommunication regarding who would be in the groups.  Connie said the purpose of the group meetings needs to be clearly defined and the representatives need to be from various members because the intent of the group meetings would not be for negotiations but as a vehicle for clearer communication. The superintendent will be given names of the members of the newly formed group of representatives. 
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  Dan Froehlich, President of Student Council and Gabby Guimaraes are the Student Advisory representatives for this school year.    Over the summer the student council assisted the Carver Fire Department with their annual clambake and the Executive Board Retreat included camping at Wompatuck State Park and a trip to Boston to plan out activities for the year.  Approximately 40 students attended the Student Council Day of Fun and Leadership Building on August 21st and freshman orientation was arranged.
Upcoming events:  Rachel’s Challenge, an organization that promotes mutual respect and kindness among all people will provide a video presentation of 9/16; student council members will volunteer at Farmer’s Market; freshmen elections will be held 9/17; new council constitution will be ratified on 10/15 and homecoming dance will be 10/16.  Events by class were also provided to the committee.
IV.  Approval of Minutes: Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept the regular and executive session minutes from July 30, 2009, Kay Spencer, second.  All in favor.  Kay Spencer made a motion to accept the August 3, 2009 regular session minutes, Paula Kibbe, second.  All in favor.  
V. Communications:
A. Town Owned Property -  Town of Carver sent all abutters information regarding 

        property that the town now owns, school department declined purchase of property. 
B. MASC/MASS Annual Joint Conference – held Nov. 18-21st in Hyannis for school

       committee members and administrators.  
C. News Articles – several articles and photographs from Carver Reporter regarding 

school opening, faculty/staff awards, donations and Carver being voted in top 25% of high schools in Massachusetts.  Bobbi Sistrunk, from Carver Reporter did an excellent job on school coverage.
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates: Resignations received from: Ken Gable, High School Music; Andre Arsenault, Middle School Music. Retirements:  Mary Ellen Casey, Special Education Teacher (as of 11/2/09) and Linda Noyes, Cook, Retired.
New Hires:  AARA Title I Math Aides:  Connie Kelly, Heather Stagnitta, and Jeanne Tappen; Donna Cohen, Middle/High School Music; John Farley, MAP Special Ed Teacher (ARRA-IDEA); and Nicole Sjolin, Middle/High School Music Teacher. 
B. Introduction of New Staff:  New teachers were introduced to the school committee by Principals Scott Knief and Candace Weiler as well as a brief bio for each of them.
C. Enrollment:  A net loss of 36 students is reported as we start this school year, data will be verified for October 1 reporting.   
D. Migration:  From June to September 2009 there was an enrollment of 52 students; 4 re-enrolled; 73 withdrawn and 4 dropouts.  Of the students who withdrew, 31 students went to Old Colony Vocational School and 6 students went to parochial schools.
E. Report on San Salvador Science Trip:  Gloria Rice and Lorraine Folsom presented a pictorial report on the trip in June to San Salvador.  This is the second trip for the group and 8 students attended.
F. School Building Committee Updates:  The vote for building design has been taken and the popular vote for Plan B-3.  Most folks wanted to preserve the GJC building “look” but all the old will be gone and new will come in while preserving the outside of the buildings and enhancing the inside.  The feasibility study is completed. Next step, the schematic design phase must be concluded which will determine the specific costs of the project.  We are guaranteed 56% reimbursement with a possibility of increasing to 62 to 63%.  The cost for this phase is $600,000 and an article with this information will be on the warrant for Special Town Meeting for the community to vote.  Additionally, during the feasibility study, it became known that the existing septic system shows signs that it will begin to fail.  The cost of the replacement is $300,000.  This also will be placed as an article and presented at the special town meeting. Both the schematic plan and the septic system are eligible for reimbursement through the MSBA.  The public can access up-to-date information on the our website, www.carver.org
G. Special Town Meeting:  On Monday, September 28, 2009, both the schematic plan and the septic system will be presented as articles to the town to vote the money to move forward with these projects.  If the articles are approved by the town, then they will go for a vote by the community on Saturday, October 17, 2009.
H. MAP Program:  Scott Knief gave a report on the new alternative MAP program for the Middle School.  This program was put in place through ARRA stimulus reinvestment money.  Over the summer a committee was formed and met to plan the goals for the program and the criteria for admission. The criteria for the students at risk are: poor academic performance, family crisis, social/emotional circumstances and behaviors.  The placement of students is through an admission committee.  The maximum size is planned for 16 students and currently the program will start with 7 students.  This will be an incentive based program for appropriate behaviors.
I. Staff Survey and NEASC:  One of the school committee’s goals for this year is to conduct a staff, parent & student survey to monitor different aspects of our district.  Because the Middle High School will need to conduct a survey as a component of their upcoming NEASC process, it was recommended the by superintendent to use the survey that will be provided by this agency.  Barry Struski thought it would be a good idea as it would be redundant to conduct two surveys for the same topics.  Kay Spencer asked if the survey was done anonymously and Paula Kibbe requested the school committee be able to see the survey first before a decision was made.  The NEASC survey should be available approximately October 1st and will be reviewed by the committee to see if it meets their needs.  The survey can be done electronically or by paper and the results can be tabulated in about 4-6 weeks and it is anonymous.
J. Pandemic Planning Update: Liz thanked the Pandemic Committee who worked throughout the summer and early fall.  The plan has been distributed to all staff and a more extensive binder of information has been given to the Administrative Leadership Team.  Carver Middle High School has been designated as an emergency distribution site.  Our nurses will make themselves available and the CDC will provide a stipend.  The prevention is through vaccination; however, it is NOT mandatory.  Saturday clinics will be made available with paperwork and supplies being provided by the Massachusetts Department of Health.  The priority target groups are children ages 11-14 and pregnant women; then children 4 months to 11 years old, then 14-18 years of old.  The vaccine will be free.  Flu symptom check lists are available on our website.  Students and employees are encouraged to STAY HOME if they are sick.  At the Open Houses, the nurses will have flu information available.
K. School Budget 2010:  The Massachusetts State Government reduced the Chapter 70 Aide by 2% in the final budget that was passed and released in late June, 2009. This is a total reduction of $207,000 in Chapter 70 Aid coming to the town of Carver. The town local aid also suffered a reduction of over $200,000 making it necessary for the school department to reduce their annual budget figure.  A motion was made by Kay Spencer to reduce the amount of the FY’10 school budget to $20,541,500.00.  Paula Kibbe second.  No discussion.  Approved by roll call:  Barry Struski, Kay Spencer and Paula Kibbe.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A.    Field Trip Request: The grade 7 and possibly grade 8 student government is planning a Saturday field trip to Canobie Lake Park, Salem, New Hampshire on 9/26/09.   Kay Spencer made a motion to approve the field trip, Paula Kibbe second, All in favor.
B.    Field Trip Request: The National Honor Society will attend the annual state conference at Holy Cross in Worcester on 10/8/09.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve the field trip, Paula Kibbe second, All in favor.
C.   Field Trip Request: Grade 8 teachers request to take the entire grade to New York City in December. Currently the teachers are investigating specific dates in December 2009.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve the field trip, Paula Kibbe second, All in favor.

D.   Attendance Officer:  To be in accordance with MGL, Chapter 119:39E, and in order to file petitions with the Juvenile Court, the superintendent recommended the appointment of Patricia Winslow (Middle High Guidance Counselor) to the position of Attendance Officer for the district.   Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve the recommendation and appoint Mrs. Winslow as Attendance Officer, Kay Spencer second.  All in favor.  
E.   Good Bye to Matthew Gillis:  The September meeting was the last for Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer for the district.  Mr. Gillis has resigned his position with Carver and will assume his new role with Milton Public Schools as of October 1, 2009.  The Committee thanked him for all his good work with our district and wished him the best in his new position.
VIII.      Reports from the School Committee 

Kay Spencer commented on the terrific appearance of the buildings for the opening of the school year and thanked all the staff for their outstanding work.  Also, she expressed how great the Opening Day Breakfast ceremonies were for the teachers and staff, a new and well received format.
Paula Kibbe encouraged the community to give their time by volunteering in the classrooms.  It is a wonderful experience and the teachers are very appreciative of the assistance.  Also, the Committee reminded parents/community to attend the Special Town Meeting to get the facts for School Building project.

IX. Executive Session:  None. 

Kay Spencer made a motion to adjourn, Paula Kibbe second. Meeting closed at 8:55 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: October 19, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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